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IN THE SUPREME COURT 

OF THE NORTHERN TERRITORY 

OF AUSTRALIA 

AT DARWIN 

86 of 1991   BETWEEN: 

    RAVMAC PTY LTD 

     Plaintiff 

    and 

    DARWIN LAND SERVICES PTY LTD 

 

MASTER COULEHAN: DECISION 

(Delivered 6 April 1995) 

 

The defendant applied by summons for leave to amend its 

defence pursuant to O.36.03 after requesting the 

plaintiff's consent, which consent was not forthcoming. 

 

Leave to amend was granted on 23 March 1995 subject to 

the provision of certain particulars (see reasons 

published on 23 March 1995). 

 

The plaintiff now seeks an order for costs, relying on 

O.63.11(7) which provides:- 

 
 "(7) A party who amends - 
      (a) a pleading without leave of the Court;  
      or 
  (b)a pleading or other document by leave, 
 shall pay the costs of and occasioned by the 

amendment and the costs thrown away because of the 
amendment." 

 

The defendant argues that this rule does not include the 

costs of the application for leave to amend. 

 

It is doubtful that the costs of the application for leave 

to amend may be properly considered to be "of and 

occasioned by" the amendment.   In any event this would 
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appear to conflict with the provisions of O.63.18 which 

provides:- 
  
 "Each party shall bear his own costs of an 

interlocutory or other application in a proceeding, 
whether made on or without notice, unless the court 
otherwise orders." 

 

The expression "...of and occasioned by the amendment" 

is not sufficiently specific to overcome the clear 

intention of O.63.18. 

 

The question remains as to whether the Court should 

otherwise order. 

 

Apart from O.63.18 and in the absence of any apparent 

reason why the defendant did not originally plead the 

matters the subject of the application there are arguable 

grounds for awarding costs to the plaintiff.   

 

In TTE Pty Ltd v Ken Day Pty Ltd (1992) 2 NTLR 143 Martin 

J considered the proper interpretation of O.63.18.   At 

p.144 he said:- 
 "Experience shows that in many, if not most, actions 

which are contested there are likely to be 
interlocutory applications on both sides.   More 
often than needs to be these applications are 
opposed, whereas with just a little thought and 
reasonable concession, the terms of the appropriate 
orders might well be able to be negotiated and 
resolved by consent.   That would avoid the expense 
to the parties attendant upon a contested hearing 
and, I might add, the substantial expense to the 
public purse arising from unnecessarily wasted 
court time. 

 
 "Except in extraordinary cases it is more likely 

than not that during the pretrial processes each 
side will have obtained interlocutory orders 
against the other, by consent or otherwise.   The 
policy behind the rules seems to acknowledge those 
possibilities.  That is, at the end of the day it 
is likely in the ordinary course of events each 
side would have obtained or been obliged to comply 



 

 
 

 3 

with such orders.   The object of the rule is to 
discourage unnecessary applications and promote 
agreement.   It acknowledges that orders for costs 
may be used oppressively." 

 
 
And at p.145:- 
 
 "Costs in interlocutory matters no longer follow 

success.   No order for costs ought to be made 
against the unsuccessful party, in the usual run 
of cases, even if contested, if the grounds for 
the application or resistance, as the case may be, 
are reasonable.   However, if such application or 
resistance is without real merit, as is often the 
case, the successful party should not have to bear 
his costs." 

 

In this application leave was granted subject to the 

provision of some of the additional particulars sought 

by the defendant. 

 

It could not be said that the application or resistance 

to it was without merit.   There appears to be no reason 

why the usual order should not apply.  I make no order 

as to the costs of the application.   The costs of the 

amendment are provided by O.63.11(7). 

 


